Abinger Parish Council
Abinger Common, Abinger Hammer, Forest Green, Oakwood Hill & Walliswood

Draft Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on 19th November 2018 at 8:00pm


	Venue   
	Evelyn Hall, Abinger Common

	Councillors
	Richard Frost (RF), Paul Cleaver (PaC), Peter Farley (PF), Deardre Cunningham (DC), Carla Jones (CJ)

	Clerk 
	Trevor Haylett

	Attending
	Five members of the public 

	Item
	

	1
	  Apologies - Ros Doree (RD), Mike Brady (MB). 
  Not attending - William Corke (WC) (1/11/18)


	2
	  All Councillors declared trusteeship of Abinger Parish Recreation Grounds Charity (APRGC) (2/11/18) 


	3
	Minutes – The Minutes of the meeting held on 24th September 2018 were agreed and signed, proposed by PF, seconded by DC (3/11/18). 

	4



































Action
	Finances                      

       (i) The Clerk had circulated the financial reports which were approved (3/11/18).
      (ii) The following payments were then agreed:

Trevor Haylett - Expenses £239.04   
GC Knight Hedge-trimming at 4 sites - 450.00
EJ Barnard - Ab Common playground repairs   - 80.00
Gareth Hayton - Soldier Silhouettes - 600.00 
FGreen Village Hall - Road improvements - 3432.00
Form Architecture Planning - Consultation re: boundaries   -  285.00
Burleys - October mowing -  465.52
Trevor Haylett - November and December salaries – 1308.48
Henry Barnard - Playground rails, brackets, nails etc - 72.51
FGreen Village Hall – August meeting – £20

The Clerk explained that the payment for the Forest Green Village Hall road improvements would be made to the contractors, Jennings Surfacing Ltd, rather than FGVH, to enable the PC to reclaim the vat. He also explained that his expenses were high this quarter because of computer repairs and virus protection. Going forward the charges for internet and telephone would be significantly less because he had transferred from BT to Sky. 

The bank reconciliation was approved and signed. The balance of the current account at 16th November was £30,992.26. (4/11/18) 

(iii) There was some confusion over the item ‘Clerk’s pay increase’ with the Clerk suggesting that he didn’t think he was due an increase in November.  The Chairman and the Clerk agreed to discuss the matter after the meeting (5/11/18).

(iv) The Clerk was seeking approval to join the Society of Local Council Clerks, as an important resource of information as well as a useful source of contacts. The combined fee was around £160 for two Councils and Mickleham Parish Council had indicated a willingness to share costs. The question was whether the share should be 50/50 or whether it should be according to hours worked in which case APC’s share would be around . 
PaC said he thought it should be a 50/50 share and the Clerk said he would go back to MPC with that information (6/11/18).    

(v)  Section 137 Grants – None.


	5




	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – One of the members of the public raised the question of the proposed application by Vodafone to build a phone mast near Oakfields in Walliswood. She asked whether Councillors would be discussing it but the Clerk explained that the application had still not been officially submitted so there was little that could be said at this time.  
The Clerk said that at the last Abinger Parish Recreation Grounds Charity meeting in October, the matter had been discussed and the views of Trustees - that while mobile coverage in the area needed improving, the mast was too close to the children’s playground and the Weinerberger Brickworks should be looked at as an alternative site – was relayed to Vodafone’s representatives. The member of the public said that residents who were on o2, as most were, were used to standing on one side of the house to get a mobile signal but that was preferable to a phone mast.  (7/11/18)


	6
	Interest from possible New Councillors – RF explained that as a result of an article written by CJ and published in the village magazines, two potential new Councillors had come forward while another had emerged independently. A number of Councillors were stepping down in May and new and young blood was needed. The application forms would be sent out in April and the PC would have more idea then of who the likely candidates were. (8/11/18)


	7


	Reply to MVDC’s Modest Expansion of Villages – RF said that the PC’s formal response had been submitted to MVDC and had been acknowledged (9/11/18).

	8
















Action

	Highways   

         (i) Abinger Common Speed Limit – RF said that County Councillor Hazel Watson had arranged a visit from Colin Kemp to Abinger Lane, to see the problem of speeding drivers for himself and it was understood that he went away with the view that something needed to be done. Residents and the PC had been pushing for a 30mph speed limit through the village; Surrey Highways had ruled out a 20mph limit on the grounds that there is not a “sufficient stretch of road”.
There was also a request from Surrey Highways to carry out a speed survey on Abinger Lane and they asked the PC to fund it; the cost was £540. PaC was reluctant to commit to the expenditure without knowing what criteria the survey would use, for instance was it based on the average speed for each vehicle? Other Councillors felt it was better to get on with the survey and ask questions later. 
In response to a member of the public protesting that the survey was a waste of money and that the speed restriction should be put in place immediately, RF said that to achieve any progress the PC had to follow the bureaucratic process.

The Clerk will write to Surrey Highways agreeing to pay for the survey (10/11/18).   


	9
	Planning 

(i)   Planning Applications received since the last meeting:-

    MO/2018/1586/PLA - Field Opposite Four Oaks, Cathill Lane, Ockley
    MO/2018/1582/PLAH - St Johns Cottage, Abinger Common Road, Abinger
    MO/2018/1570/TFC - Park House, Leith Hill Road, Abinger Common
    MO/2018/1651/CAT - Tillies Barn, Horsham Road, Forest Green
    MO/2018/1789/PNQ - Furzen Farm, Furzen Lane, Wallis Wood; 
    MO/2018/1823/PLAH and MO/2018/1824/LBC - Ruckmans, Ruckmans Lane, Okewood Hill

DC said that the PC had sent in an objection to the Furzen Farm proposal to convert five agricultural buildings into five residential dwellings. There was no update on Surrey Wildlife Trust’s proposal for a campsite in Walliswood.

RF said that the PC had talked from time to time about a Neighbourhood Development Plan and he wanted to explore the idea further. He and RD would meet the chairman of Capel PC who completed a NDP a year ago. RF added that they had to be sure that a NDP would add anything in terms of protecting the villages in the Green Belt bearing in mind that development is only allowed in a few exceptional cases as it is (11/11/18). 
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Action
	Abinger Common Playground 
      A resident had alerted the PC to a problem with the big multi-play unit. Because of the fault a stretch of red and white warning tape had been placed on the apparatus but nobody seemed to know who had put it there. The problem had been fixed by HB’s brother.
       The Clerk said it was an opportune moment to mention that Safeplay, who carry out the Playground inspections, had suggested that the age of the playground equipment at Abinger Hammer made it advisable to have quarterly inspections rather than bi-annually. PaC said that as long as the designated Councillors inspected their playgrounds on a regular basis then it was not necessary to have additional inspections. Against that, the Inspectors do have expert knowledge of what to look out for.   
It was agreed that the Clerk would find out when the Inspector was next due to visit and Councillors would meet him on site to discuss the issues.   (12/11/18).     
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Action


	Defibrillators
        The Clerk had been in correspondence with a couple of residents in Abinger Common who were seeking more information about the defibrillator and how it should be used in an emergency. He had explained that when opened the unit provided full explanations on what to do.
There is possibly some improvements that could be made to the signage around the five defibrillators that the PC had installed around the parish and the Clerk would look at that. Consideration would also be given to additional HeartStart training courses. PF had asked about the battery life of the pads and the Clerk would also check that. (13/11/18).
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Action

	Community Recycling Centres
          RF said that SCC have cut the hours of the centres at Dorking and Cranleigh and there were now suggestions of doing away with them entirely. There was agreement among Councillors that this would be a bad move for the residents of the parish.  The nearest alternative to the Dorking site was at Leatherhead but that was unsatisfactory because of the queues to get in.
The PC will write formally to SCC to protest about the proposed closures of the Centres in Ranmore Road, Dorking and Cranleigh.  (14/11/18).


	13
	GACC
            The PC had been members of the Gatwick Area Conservation   Campaign before and RD was keen to renew the membership so that it could join in with the protests against the increase in traffic at Gatwick, particularly now they were proposing a third runway. RD was keen to go to the upcoming agm and vote on behalf of the PC. The organisation would also be marking the retirement of a committee member who had been campaigning since 1953 and RD sought approval to contribute £20 to a farewell present.
Both the above proposals were agreed. (15/11/18).
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Action
	Silhouette Soldiers
              The Soldiers had been installed on all the Greens in the parish for Rememberance Sunday and the centenary of the end of World War 1 and RF thanked RD and MB for their efforts in organising it. Gareth Hayton (GH) had been responsible for paying for the Soldiers and the PC would reimburse him.
The PC will write a formal letter of thanks to GH (16/11/18). 


	15
	To Agree Dates of future Parish Council meetings:	
              The following dates for the meetings in 2019 were approved (all Mondays):        
       APC
January 21st
March 18th
May 20th
July 22nd
September 16th
November 18th

APRGC
February 18th
April 15th
June 17th
August 19th
October 21st                          (17/11/18)


	16
	Additional items to discuss/Events/Correspondence/Invitations
            
                    RF had more information on the registration of Manorial Waste by Wotton Estate and after talking to their agents, he had been assured that it was purely a housekeeping exercise. As far as the PC’s own interest, over access from Walliswood Green Road to the field adjoining Walliswood Village Hall, Wotton Estate had agreed that the PC had the right to access and that will be included on the Estate’s title (18/11/18).
                     
                   A branch of a large oak tree at the back of the car park at Walliswood had come down. RD had talked to Tony Kenward who will make it safe in the short term with a view to felling the tree in the New Year       (19/11/18).

                   Volunteers from Juniper Hall were visiting Abinger Hammer Green on 29th November to help PaC and HB who had agreed to remove some of the weeds from the stream. Juniper Hall had asked what to do with the weeds and whether they could be kept on the banks to rot down. PaC said it was a long haul from the bridge to the wood behind the playground – where the weeds were left a year ago - and it would be easier if the weeds were put on the bank. He was happy to leave it until the day and make a decision then according to the volume of weeds that were removed   (20/11/18).             
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